
NEWSLETTER	1,	2019	
INTERNATIONAL	PHYSIOTHERAPY	GROUP	FOR	CYSTIC	FIBROSIS	

	
Dear	all,	
	
Welcome	to	the	first	newsletter	for	2019!	
	
This	newsletter	includes	brief	information	about	the	pre-conference	course	of	the	
IPG/CF.	This	years	topic:	Exercise	Testing	in	Cystic	Fibrosis	–	Who,	When	and	Why?	
	
A	special	thank	you	to	the	11	countries	that	have	submitted	an	annual	report	for	2018	
(see	newsletter	3/18)!	
Annual	reports	do	not	need	to	be	lengthy,	they	just	need	to	provide	information	
regarding	the	number	of	CF	physiotherapists	(perhaps	with	the	number	of	CF	patients	
they	manage),	recent	activities	and	planned	events.	
Please	aim	to	submit	an	annual	report	till	the	next	newsletter	in	May.	
	
I	also	thank	Peter	Suter,	his	term	as	a	treasurer	for	the	IPG/CF	runs	out	this	year	and	
June	2019	will	be	his	last	European	CF	conference	in	this	position.	This	newsletter	will	
thus	include	a	call	for	nominations	for	a	new	treasurer	to	commence	at	the	2019	AGM.	
	
Finally	we	are	proud	to	present	the	latest	edition	of	the	Blue	Booklet!	A	great	thank	you	
to	all	who	helped	to	revise	it!	It	is	actually	uploaded	on	our	group’s	
webpage:	https://www.ecfs.eu/ipg_cf/booklet	
	
If	you	are	receiving	this	newsletter	we	are	happy	for	you	to	forward	it	to	your	
colleagues.	
	
As	always	we	welcome	your	feedback	and	input.	Enjoy!	
	
Marlies	Wagner,	MSc	(marlies.wagner@medunigraz.at)	
IPG/CF	Secretary	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



	

IPGCF	CONTACT	LIST	FOR	MEMBER	COUNTRIES	
	
Below	is	the	contact	list	as	of	February	2019.	In	summary,	there	are	currently	41	
member	countries	receiving	our	correspondence.	
	

Country	 Contact	 Email	
Argentina:	 Patricia	Ratto	 patricianancyratto@gmail.com	
Australia:	 Brenda	M.	Button		 b.button@alfred.org.au	
Austria:	 Marlies	Wagner	 marlies.wagner@medunigraz.at	

Bangladesh:	 Md.Abdullah	Al-Mamun	 abdullah15ca@yahoo.ca	

Belgium:	 Myriam	Vreys	 myriam.vreys@uzleuven.be		

Brazil:	 Hilda	Angelica	Jimenez	 hildajimenez38@yahoo.com.br	

Canada:	 Nancy	Alarie		 nancy.alarie@muhc.mcgill.ca	

Costa	Rica:	 Rodolfo	A.	Bonilla	Abarca	 rhbonilla@yahoo.com	

Croatia:	 Anja	Kladar	 anja.kladar@gmail.com	

Czech	Republic:	 Jana	Zelenkova	 jana.zelenkova2@fnmotol.cz	

Denmark:	 Lue	Philipsen	 luephilipsençhotmail.com	

Ecuador:	 Maite	Mijares	 maite@crespomijares.com	

El	Salvador:	 María	Azucena	Flores	Alemán		 mafa.azucena@gmail.com		

Finland:	 Katrr	Partanen	 katri.partanen@suomenfysioterapeutit.fi	

France:	 Hugues	Gauchez			 hgauchez@hotmail.fr	

Germany:	 Jovita	Zerlik		 jovita.zerlik@kinderkrankenhaus.net	

Greece:	 Kostas	Katsoulakis			 katsoul@freemail.gr	

Hong	Kong:	 LAU	Mo	Yee,	Polly	 alumni@polyu.edu.hk	

India:	 Sumita	Gupta	 bisoiak@rediffmail.com	

Ireland:	 Louise	Collins	(new)	 louisee.collins@hse.ie	

Israel:	 Eynav	Manor			 e_manor@rambam.health.gov.il		

Italy:	 Simone	Gambazza	(new)	 simone.gambazza@policlinico.mi.it	

Macedonia:	 Blazhe	Arsov		 president@mfz.mk	

New	Zealand:	 Roisin	Varley	(new)	 RoisinV@adhb.govt.nz	
Norway:	 Sandra	Gursli			 sangur@ous-hf.no	

Oman:	 Kamla	Al-Qasmi	 kaq83@yahoo.com	
Palestine:	 Amal	Nassar	 amal.nassar@crb-mail.org	

Poland:	 Natalia	Jeneralska	 	natalia.jeneralska@gmail.com	

Portugal:	 Ana	Filipa	Rocha	 anafilipa777@hotmail.com	

Romania:	 Bogdan	Almaja-Guta	 bogdisport@yahoo.com	

Serbia:	 Valentina	Pavković	 malavanja78@gmail.com	

Slovakia:	 Marta	Heroutová	 fyzio.pp@falck.sk		
Spain:	 Laura	Muelos	Gomez	 lauramgfisio@hotmail.com	

Sweden:	 Cecilia	Rodriguez	Hortal	 Cecilia.rodriguez-hortal@sll.se	
Switzerland:	 Marta	Kerstan		 mkerstan@hispeed.ch	



The	Netherlands:	 Lianne	van	der	Giessen	 l.vandergiessen@erasmusmc.nl	

Turkey:	 Osman	Coban	 oscoban28@gmail.com	
UAE:	 Saeid	Rahbar	Soureh	 saeid849@yahoo.com	

UK:	 Hannah	Langman	 hannah.langman@mft.nhs.uk	
Uruguay:	 Kitty	Löwensberg	 kittylowensberg@movinet.com.uy	

USA:	 Jaime	Eilbacher	 EILBACHER@email.chop.edu	
	
	
	

IPGCF	CONTACT	LIST	FOR	ALUMNI	MEMBERS	
	

Name	 Email	
Esta	Tannenbaum	 esta.tannenbaum@rch.org.au		

Helen	Parrott	 H.Parrott@rbht.nhs.uk	

Irene	Maguire		 babasmurf@hotmail.com	

Louise	Lannefors		 louise.lannefors@gmail.com	
Maggie	McIlwaine	 mmcilwaine@cw.bc.ca		
Margareta	Sahlberg	 margareta.sahlberg@telia.com		

Ruth	Dentice	 Ruth.dentice@sswahs.nsw.gov.au	

	
	
Alumni	member	
Past	country	contacts	or	board	members	who	wish	to	join	our	Alumni	members	should	
contact	our	Secretary	Marlies	with	details	of	their	terms	with	the	IPG/CF	and	their	areas	
of	expertise/interest.	We	are	compiling	a	list	of	experienced	alumni	members	who	might	
help	us	with	conference	preparations	and	they	will	receive	all	IPG/CF	communications	
directly	as	supporters	of	the	IPG/CF.	
	

Treasurer	elect	
	
At	the	AGM	in	June,	we	need	to	elect	the	treasurer	for	another	four-year	period.	This	
person	DOES	NOT	need	to	be	a	current	or	past	country	contact	person	in	order	to	be	
eligible	according	to	our	constitution	Thus,	if	you	would	like	to	join	a	fun	and	welcoming	
IPG	board	please	do	consider	this	post.	You	will	be	responsible	for	the	IPG/CF	finances,	
collecting	subscriptions	and	keeping	its	books	of	account	however,	there	is	plenty	more	
to	do!	You	will	be	involved	in	the	planning	of	the	ECFC	pre	conference	courses	and	can	
contribute	to	the	sub-committees	of	the	IPG	and	the	ECFC	content	planning.	We	are	now	
calling	for	nominations.	Please	complete	the	form	below	and	send	it	back	to	me	at	
marlies.wagner@medunigraz.at	by	1st	June	2019,	or	hand	to	me	in	person	at	the	AGM	
when	signing	in.		

	
	
	



	

INTERNATIONAL	PHYSIOTHERAPY	GROUP	FOR	CYSTIC	FIBROSIS	
	
Nomination	Form	
	
For	IPG/CF	position	(office):		 Treasurer	
	
For	the	period:	 	 	 June	2019-	June	2023	(four	years)	
	
Name	of	candidate:	 	 	 	
	
	
Reasons	for	recommendation:	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
Nominated	by	(recommended	by):	
	 1.	
	 2.	
	
Constitution	states:	
K		 Secretary/Treasurer	
	

(a)		 Any	two	Contact	Persons	or	two	ordinary	members	of	the	Committee	or	
one	Contact	Person	and	one	ordinary	member	of	the	Committee	may	make	a	
nomination.	

	
(b)		 A	nominee	does	not	need	to	be	a	National	Contact	person.	Any	
Physiotherapist	can	be	nominated.	If	they	are	not	a	National	Contact	Person,	then	
they	require	one	of	the	nominees	to	be	their	country’s	National	Contact	Person.	
For	voting	purposes,	the	National	Contact	Person	shall	maintain	the	voting	right	
for	their	country.	If	a	Physiotherapist	nominated	is	not	the	National	Contact	
Person,	the	current	Contact	Person,	from	that	particular	country,	must	not	be	
currently	on	the	Committee.	
	
Date:	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	



	
	

Physiotherapy	Pre-Conference	Course	
	
	

	
	
	
	
I	hope	to	see	many	of	you	in	Liverpool	either	at	the	pre-conference	course,	the	AGM,	the	
case	presentation	session,	on	the	poster	tour	or	indeed	in	the	audience	of	one	of	the	
excellent	symposia	or	workshops.	If	you	have	submitted	abstracts	or	cases	this	year	-	
best	of	luck!	I	really	hope	you	get	accepted.	I	am	really	looking	forward	to	seeing	all	of	
the	work	submitted	to	this	conference.	Thank	you	to	the	IPG/CF	board	and	friends	of	the	
board	for	helping	with	the	preparations	so	far.	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
Please	feel	free	to	provide	feedback	and	forward	your	suggestions	or	content	to	
the	IPG/CF	secretary	–	marlies.wagner@medunigraz.at			
Distribute	this	widely,	and	enjoy!	
	


